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Mark Griffin MSP
Room M1:20
Scottish Parliament
EDINBURGH
EH99 1SP

Dear Mr Griffin

PROPOSED BRITISH SIGN LANGUAGE BILL: CONSULTATION

1 am writing to offer a response on behalf of East Lothian Council to your consultation on a
proposed members bill to promote British Sign Language.

Please find attached our response to your questions. Thank you for the opportunity to
contribute to thinking on this important topic.

Yours sincerely

Angela Leitch
Chief Executive



PROPOSED BRITISH SIGN LANGUAGE BILL: CONSULTATION
RESPONSE ON BEHALF OF EAST LOTHIAN COUNCIL

Question 1. Do you support the general aim of the proposed BSL Bill? Please indicate
“yes/no/undecided” and explain the reasons for your response.

Yes, the Council would support the general aim of encouraging awareness and use of BSL,
but within the context of promoting inclusive communication in the broadest sense.

Also, while supporting the general aim of the Bill, this does not mean we support the means
suggested to fulfil these aims. 1 elaborate on this in responses to the further consultation
questions.

Question 2. Do you believe legislation is required? If not, what other non-legislative means
can be followed?

No, we are not persuaded that new legislation is the most suitable tool.

We think that the requirements placed on local authorities through the Equality Act 2010
provide the right mechanism to address these issues within an authority.

At a national level, rather than legislation we would advocate a national strategy to include
training in relevant means of communication, particularly funding for the training of BSL
interpreters and for enabling a range of means of communication such as BSL DVDs.

Question 3. What, if any, might be the main benefits of the proposed Bill? Do you see any
challenges? Please list these.

Potential Benefits:
e Dbetter inclusion — for example
o staff who can communicate with deaf people in acute situations (eg in hospitals);
o use of official BSL interpreters would remove issues of confidentiality
experienced when friends/ family members act as interpreters;
o raised awareness not just for BSL but of deafness, hearing impairment and
cultural issues for the deaf community.

Potential Challenges: _

e Resources. Given the availability of public resources and the general demands upon
them, it is difficult to see how allocating the resources required to deliver the suggested
provisions could be reasonable and proportionate.

e There is not one single BSL and there are other signed languages.

e [t would be challenge to establish all relevant circumstances in which to offer support.

East Lothian Council supports people who want to communicate using BSL. We use
professional interpreters to support individuals and families when required. However, there is
a shortage of qualified interpreters which means that often interpreters have to travel
significant distances to provide support for a short time. This increases the costs involved for
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the provision of this type of service. The Bill proposes the delivery of “free BSL classes”
without considering whether there is sufficient number of qualified BSL teachers to deliver
this training in a sustainable way.

Additionally, the Council has provided basic training in BSL for customer-facing staff, which
we think is well worth doing. However, because they are not often called on to use BSL,
arguably retention of the knowledge and skill they have gained is going to be difficult (as
with any language).

We have also invested in general Deaf Awareness including the use of alternative ways to
communicate with a deaf person eg writing down key messages and finger spelling.

Question 4. Do you agree with the case for taking specific action to promote BSL (as
opposed to other minority languages)}?

No, we do not agree. There are many more methods of inclusive communication, not just for
deaf people - such as Braille, Moon, symbol systems, pictures, expressive boards, talking
mats and [T,

We would wish to see support for people to use the communication methods that suit them
best, and to help them acquire means that suit them better where relevant (so for example we
offer support to people who want to learn English).

We would wish to promote inclusivity in communication, which would include awareness
and use of other forms of sign language, texting, and finger-spelling (particularly for deaf-
blind people).

We would also wish to promote parental choice and knowledge, particularly relevant where
hearing parents are bringing up a child who is deaf, or deaf parents are bringing up a hearing
child.

Question 5. To what extent might this proposed Bill improve awareness of the case for
access to free BSL classes for deaf children and their families? What other non-legislative
measures might be required?

We would not think it appropriate to use legislation to promote “awareness” of an argument.
“Frec” classes must in the end be paid for from public funds and if consistency on their
availability is required then provisions should be included within any Bill. Increasing the
number of qualified BSL interpreters and trainers will be an important consideration in
meeting the needs of BSL users in the future.



Question 6. Should there be a designated Minister to take the lead on BSL in the Scottish
Government or should this be the responsibility of all Scottish Ministers? What benefits or
challenges will a designated Minister have for BSL and for Deaf people and what in your
opinion should the role of the designated Minister entail?

We do not think it appropriate for the Scottish Ministers to champion BSL to the
disadvantage or exclusion of other means of communication. We would suggest instead that
the Ministers for Language and for Equality have a role to play to ensure that inclusive
communication is promoted and that the needs of the Deaf community and their families are
understood and considered in service provision.

Question 7. Do you believe an Advisory Board of BSL users should be established, to
advise the designated minister or all Scottish Ministers? Please explain the reasons for
your answer.

We would welcome the establishment of an Advisory Board to cover inclusive
communications more broadly.

Question 8. Relevant public authorities will have to develop BSL action plans. Should
there be a detailed list of such authorities (for example, the Scottish Government, the
Scottish Parliament, health boards, local authorities etc) and if so, which ones should be
included and why? Which ones should not?

As already stated, we do not see the need for legislation in this regard although we do think
that public authorities should include deaf awareness and inclusive communications within
their equalities planning. If there were to be legislation, we would propose the same list of
public authorities as has been produced within Equalities legislation.

Question 9. What financial implications do you envisage the proposed Bill would have for
you or your organisation? What (if any) other significant financial implications are likely
to arise?

There are potentially massive financial implications for local authorities. If legislation were
to be passed we would be looking to the government to fully fund the requirements, but even
“so there would be a pointed imbalance with people who need other forms of communication
support.



Question 10. Do you believe if this proposed Bill becomes law, it will have a positive or
negative impact on equality and diversity within your organisation? If you believe it will
have a negative impact, how can this be minimised or avoided?

We would anticipate positive effects for users of BSL.

We would anticipate a negative effect on people who have other communications needs,
through concentrating resources disproportionately.

Question 11. Do you have any other comments on or suggestions relevant to the proposal?

Under the section 12 of the Equalities Act 2010, Scottish Ministers have power to identify
priorities for public authorities. If Scottish Ministers agree that the issue of Deat Awareness
or provision of BSL were a priority for them, then this may provide a useful way to support
public services to perform better in the way they fulfil their relevant equalities duties.

East Lothian Council
30 Qctober 2012
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